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9.1.5 Other resources 
 
Custom research reports based on these and more data from the UIA database are available on request. Contact us for 
more information. 
 
Readers wishing to study the overall association meetings market may also find it useful to consult the statistics reports 
produced by the International Congress and Convention Association (ICCA). This complementary resource can be used 
alongside UIA statistics to create a more complete understanding, rather than an alternative or competing view, of the 
same market segment. 
 
The UIA and ICCA statistics differ, in the first place, because they are based on differing definitions of what constitutes 
an “international not-for-profit organization”. (See above “What is an international organization”.) All three of these terms 
– “international”, “not-for-profit”, and “organization” – are large enough, and vague enough, to be interpreted differently. 
In a matching exercise carried out by UIA and ICCA together, it was found that about four-fifths of the international 
organizations in the ICCA database also qualify for inclusion in the UIA database; the remaining one-fifth does not meet 
UIA’s criteria for “international not-for-profit organizations”. 
 
UIA’s association database has many organizations not included in ICCA’s database because UIA has a broader 
definition of “international not-for-profit organization”, and because UIA’s criteria are not restricted to organizations 
holding regular, rotating meetings. ICCA’s focus on the meetings activities of international associations, and its definition 
of “international association meeting”, further refine its selection of the international organizations behind those meetings, 
while UIA’s broader definitions allow a wider range of meetings and of organizations. For example, UIA’s database also 
includes organizations which have no (known) meetings activity at all. 
  
Secondly, the UIA and ICCA statistics differ because they are based on differing definitions of what 
constitutes an “international association meeting”. 
 
• Both include only events organized by international not-for-profit associations, but, as described above, their 

interpretations of those terms differ. 
• ICCA includes only the meetings of non-governmental organizations; UIA includes meetings of both non- governmental 

organizations and intergovernmental organizations (and acknowledges the grey zone in between). 
• ICCA includes only events which occur regularly; UIA includes meetings regardless of their frequency, including one-

off events. 
• ICCA includes only events which rotate between at least three countries; UIA includes meetings regardless of their 

location, including events held always in the same location. 
• ICCA includes only events which attract at least 50 participants; UIA includes meetings regardless of their participant 

numbers. 
 
Finally, ICCA and UIA differ in their focus. ICCA collects the information from its members – “specialists in organising, 
transporting and accommodating international meetings and events” – and also from international associations. UIA 
derives its information chiefly by direct and regular contact with international associations, and, in the second place, from 
national, regional, and civic tourist authorities. 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


